
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

2018 Annual Report 
 
 

Annual General Meeting 
Harbourville Community Centre 

February 9th, 2019 
12 noon for Refreshments 

1 pm Meeting 
Our Vision: 
 
We envision a local community that is: 

¶ environmentally vibrant, resilient and self reliant 

¶ socially connected, nurturing and supportive 

¶ takes responsibility for its own health and wellness and 

¶ honours and celebrates its culture and heritage 
 

North Mountain United Tapestry, 3201 Long Point Rd, Harbourville, N.S. B0P 1E0
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Members 
 
Members of the North Mountain United Tapestry: 
!ǊǘƛǎŀƴǎΩ aŀǊƪŜǘ 
 

Anderson, Christine 
 

Garnett, Ashley 
 

Low, Carolyn 
 

Smith, Judith 
 

Armstrong, Marie 
 

George, Gareth 
 

MacDonald, Adele 
 

Sommerfeld, Katrin 
 

Bushell, Alta 
 

Good, Kerri & Geoff 
 

MacDonald, Daryl 
 

Steeves, Bev 
 

Cameron, Marilyn 
 

Goodman, Carol 
 

Otvos, John 
 

Tupper, Margaret 
 

Carroll, Athena 
 

Goodwin, Carol Parrott, Debbie 
 

VanderWoerd, Catherine 
 

Corston, Morgan 
 

Greenwood, Debbie 
 

Parrott, Russell 
 

Vanhattem, Alice 

DeGraaf, Hilda 
 

Holleman, Jan 
 

Racz, Shelley 
 

Vernest, Donna 
 

Eisner, Phil 
 

Kreutz, Tammy 
 

Robar-DeCoste, Twila 
 

Wilson, Sheryl 
 

Franey, Jessica 
 

Lefler, Jasmine 
 

Rogers, Emily 
 

Young, Julia 
 

Fuller, John 
 

Lovett, Meegan 
 

Smith, Cindy 
 

 

Members of the North Mountain United Tapestry: 
bƻǊǘƘ aƻǳƴǘŀƛƴ CŀǊƳŜǊǎΩ aŀǊƪŜǘ ±ŜƴŘƻǊǎ 
 

Armstrong, Richard ς Stone Post Cidery 
 

Goodwin, Carol ς plants and pottery 

Barkman, Lena and Braun, Melissa ς produce and baked 
goods 

Gregory, Colleen ς Baker 

Brydon, Bruce  ς meats/eggs 

 
Holleman, Jan ς laundry items and sewing crafts 

Cameron, Marilyn & Paul  ς produce 

 
Lovett, Meegan ς beeswax wraps and Kombucha 

Doucette, Christine ς sewing crafts 

 
Smith, Judith ς Jewellery 

Dobblestyn, JoeAnna ς woven rugs 

 
Rogers, Emily ς microgreens and soaps 

Faires, Elizabeth ς bread and produce 

 
Steeves, Bev ς Scrapbooking/Journalling items 

Shane Gerrits ς produce 

 
Whiteway, Virve ς hot lunches 

Goode, Kerri & Jeff ς Chocolates 
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Annual General Meeting of the 

North Mountain United Tapestry Cultural & Heritage Society 

Saturday, February 9, 2019 
 

AGENDA 
 
1:00 pm Call to Order (Marilyn) 
  Approval of Agenda 
  Approval of Minutes from 2017 AGM 
  Business Items: 
  Proposed Changes to By-Laws 
   Definition of a Quarum for Board of Directors 
   Definition of a Quarum for AGM 

Nominations and Election of Board of Directors 
1:30 pm Co-/ƘŀƛǊΩǎ wŜǇƻǊǘ όtŀǘǊƛŎƪύ 
1:40 pm      Treasurer's Report (Tim) 
1:45 pm     Committee Reports  

ArtƛǎŀƴǎΩ Market (Shelley) 
Farmers' Market (Marilyn) 
Music & Events Report (Kate) 
History Report (Pat) 
Fibre Arts (Donna) 
Building (Jay) 

2:15 pm      New Business for the 2019 Season (Marilyn) 
2:30 pm      Open Discussion related to New Business 
3:00 pm      Adjournment 
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A Look Back: North Mountain United Tapestry 2018 Events 
 
Jun 2   Season opening, BBQ, Music with Jordy Aucoin and Workshop 
Jun 9   Music with Andy Kavanagh and Creative Workshop 
Jun 16 Vintage Music with Mark Clarke and Children's Games & Activities 
Jun 17  United Church service at 11 am 
Jun 17  2nd Annual Opening Fathers' Day Gala 2 - 4 pm 
Jun 23  Music with Ron Corkum and Creative Workshop 
Jun 24  North Mountain Kitchen Party - Lustre Bros, Cuckoo Moon, Dearlies 
Jun 30  Music with Kathryn Rix - Two in the Morning, Children's Games &  
             Activities 
Jul 7     BBQ and Music with Jordy Aucoin 
Jul 10   Reflective Vinyasa-Yin Yoga Class - All Levels $12 - 7 pm 
Jul 14   Music with Kathryn Rix - Two in the Morning, Creative Workshop 
Jul 15   United Church service at 11 am 
Jul 15   North Mountain Kitchen Party - The Shore Tones, Three Pt Turn 7 pm 
Jul 21   Music with Derek and Tref and Creative Workshop 
Jul 24   Children's Yoga Class with Catherine McDow at 2 pm 
Jul 24   Reflective Vinyasa-Yin Yoga Class - All Levels 7 pm 
Jul 28   Music with Bob Deveau and Children's Games and Activities 
Aug 4   BBQ and Music with Kathryn Rix - Two in the Morning 
Aug 7   Reflective Vinyasa-Yin Yoga Class - All Levels 7 pm 
Aug 11  Music with Tref and Derek and Creative Workshop 
Aug 12  Amadeus Guitar Duo - Dale Kavanagh and Thomas Kirchhoff 
Aug 18  Music with Bob Deveau and Children's Games and Activities 
Aug 19  United Church service - 11 am 
Aug 19  The Stories our Houses Tell, Our Heritage; Harbourville's Story 1 pm 
Aug 25  Music with Andy Kavanagh and Creative Workshop 
Sep 1    BBQ and Music with Bob Deveau 
Sep 8    Music with Kathryn Rix of Two in the Morning, Kid's Games/Activities 
Sep 15  Music with Ron Corkum and Creative Workshop 
Sep 22  Music with Ross Chapman and Young Naturalist's Club 9:45 am 
Sep 23  Laura Smith with Guest, Kim Dunn - 7 pm 
Sep 29  Music with Mark Clarke, Children's Games and Activities 
Oct 6     Music with Mike Aube and Creative Workshop 
Oct 13   Last Market Day, BBQ, Music with Bob Deveau and Kid's Activities 
Oct 13   Birthday Bash!  We are 5!!!  Put on Your Party Hats!! 
Nov 17  Christmas Art Market 10 am - 3 pm, Luncheon served 
Dec 24  Christmas Eve Church Service - 5:30 pm 
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A MESSAGE FROM THE CO-CHAIRS 
 
Welcome to the North Mountain United Tapestry ς /ǳƭǘǳǊŀƭ ŀƴŘ IŜǊƛǘŀƎŜ {ƻŎƛŜǘȅ ŀƭǎƻ ƪƴƻǿƴ ŀǎ ά¢ŀǇŜǎǘǊȅέΦ 

These are your current Tapestry Board of Directors:  

Marilyn Cameron ς Debbie Geenwood ς Leah Livingstone ς Judy Parks ς Patrick Whiteway 

Being a Board aŜƳōŜǊ ƛǎ ŀ ǾƻƭǳƴǘŜŜǊ ǇƻǎƛǘƛƻƴΦ  Lǘ ƛǎ ŀ ƭŜŀŘŜǊǎƘƛǇ ǊƻƭŜ ŀƴŘ ŜŀŎƘ .ƻŀǊŘ aŜƳōŜǊΩǎ Ƨƻō ƛǎ ǘƘŜ ƳŀƴŀƎŜƳŜƴǘ 

of this Tapestry Society (By-Law #27). 

Tapestry is a small society in a very supportive community.  Consequently, Tapestry Board members are also dedicated 

volunteers. 

Since 2013 when Tapestry was founded, the previous Boards have judiciously written clear policy directives and by-laws.  

Because of this well-defined guidance, your present-day Board members are able to lead, manage and direct the larger 

community of volunteers.  As a result, over the past five years Tapestry has grown from an initial community effort to 

save an historic church building to an economic asset and creative community focal point. 

Here are some specific highlights for the past season: 

Ä The crumbling Church foundation was repaired; 
Ä The new heating system was installed and is fully operational; 
Ä A new lighting system was installed ($4,000 raised by donations); 
Ä A Tapestry brochure & map is in the design stage (2017 pending project); 
Ä The interior renovations to the kitchen and artisan spaces were completed. 

o The re-designed AǊǘƛǎŀƴǎΩ Market spaces exceeded all expectations (See ArtisanǎΩ Report) and the FarmŜǊǎΩ 
Market continues to grow (See Financial Summary). 

Ä Fund-raising events were highly successful and the community gave very generously: 
o The Turkey Dinner fund raiser ς Leah Livingstone 
o The Evening Music Concert Series ς Kate Adams 
o The Saturday morning BBQs ς Leah Livingstone 
o The Coffee Shop and Pantry ς Jasmine Lefler & Lilian Thomas 

 
Once the Tapestry season for 2018 closed in October, your Board continued its work to wrap up the year. 

Ä The Tapestry finances were transferred to a series of Excel spreadsheets to facilitate a more detailed analysis of 
the 2018 season in order to:  

o Determine which initiatives were successful; 
o Provide a better appreciation of income & expenses; and 
o Ensure greater transparency with respect to grants and donations 

 
This past season has significantly shaped Tapestry beyond expectations, as you will see in the reports that follow. 

 

Debbie Greenwood 

Marilyn Cameron 
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North Mountain United Tapestry Treasurerôs Report -- 2018 Season 

Prepared by:  Marilyn Cameron ï Volunteer Market Manager, with assistance from Tim Greenwood 

Financially, Tapestry has had a very active and, ultimately, successful year.  As shown at top left on the financial 

summary sheet, we started the year with a very healthy bank balance ($6,987.72) and some cash ($463.50).  The two 

columns, Income shown under the blue header and Expenses under tƘŜ ǊŜŘΣ ǎǳƳƳŀǊƛȊŜ ǘƘŜ ǎŜŀǎƻƴΩǎ ǾŀǊƛƻǳǎ ŀŎǘƛǾƛǘƛŜǎ 

under the two categories.  After all income and expenses are taken into account, you can see that we ended the 

financial year with a positive Book or Ledger Balance of $6,534.85.  (Bottom left).   

However, it should also be noted that Tapestry does have a couple of outstanding commitments linked to two 

unfinished grants: one given in 2018 to develop further the History Corner and an unfinished Kings County MEDF grant 

(2017) to develop a brochure.  Both of these prior commitments will mean that the amount of uncommitted funds for 

Tapestry for 2019 will be reduced to $2,534.85.  The final figure ($6,прлΦсрύ ǊŜǇǊŜǎŜƴǘǎ ¢ŀǇŜǎǘǊȅΩǎ ŎƭƻǎƛƴƎ ōŀƴƪ ōŀƭŀƴŎŜ 

for year-end on 31 Dec 2018.  The difference between this number and the earlier Book/Ledger balance is due to a small 

number of cheques that have yet to be cashed/reconciled and income not yet recorded in our bank statement. 

Tim Greenwood 

 

 



 
North Mountain Artisansô Market Report -- 2018 Season 

Prepared by:  Shelley Racz ï Executive Committee Volunteer 

 
 
 
The Artisansô Market planning began in January 2018 with a big clean up and renovation inside.  The kitchen 

was moved, pews rearranged, cupboards built and installed, walls were painted and everything finished off 

with a newly painted sparkly floor.  The look is bright and delightful and cupboard/wall space increased to 

accommodate several more Artists in the market. 

All Artisan Market Expenses were fully covered by the Membership Fees and Christmas Market Fees. 

Revenue: 

Membership Fees   $ 1,900.00   

Christmas Market   $    290.00  . 

Donation     $    115.00 

Total Revenue   $ 2,305.00 
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Expenses: 

Renovation      $ 1,852.23 

Square (debit/visa service fees)  $    191.04 

Total Expenses   $ 2, 043.27 

 

The Artisan Market was open the following days/times during this time period between June 1 - October 13: 

June   - Saturdayôs ï 9am to 5pm 

July   - Fridayôs ï 1pm to 7pm 

           - Saturdayôs ï 9am to 5pm 

        - Sundayôs ï 1pm to 5pm 

August  - Fridayôs ï 1pm to 7pm 

           - Saturdayôs ï 9am to 5pm 

           - Sundayôs ï 1pm to 5pm 

September  - Saturdayôs - 9am to 1pm 

October  - Saturdayôs ï 9am to 1pm 

2018 Art Membership Fee was $50.00 per Artisan.  We had thirty-nine Artisan Members this year and all 

reside within a 50-km radius of the market.  The total money generated in Art Market sales was $12,381.10.  

100% of sales went directly to the Artisanôs.  This is a significant increase in sales compared to last year.  

We had a wonderful variety of ñgoodsò in the Market ï pottery, paintings, jewelry, woodworking, leatherwork, 

quilting, mosaics, scrapbooking, carving, rock art, soap, hooking, fiber arts, beeswax items, weaving, cards, 

sculpture and more. 

We hosted a very successful 5th Annual Christmas Art Market on November 17th 10am to 4pm, with nineteen 

vendors participating.   

For the 2018 Season, there were many changes and learning experiences and overall, it was a fantastic, 

successful season! 

 

Shelley Racz  
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North Mountain Farmersô Market Report -- 2018 Season 

Prepared by:  Marilyn Cameron ï Executive Committee Volunteer 

The Farmers' Market started the season on June 2nd and ran until October 13th.  The number of vendors 
ranged from 14 to 6 with an average of 9 vendors per week in attendance.  Vendors sold produce (2-3); baked 
goods (1-2); jewellery (1); chocolates (1); luncheon items (1); crafters (2-4); meat and eggs (1-2); cider (1); and, 
miscellaneous (soap/beeswax food products/kombucha, etc.) (1-2).   
 
Total vendor sales for the 20-week season was $26,882.  Average weekly sales ranged from $880 to 2,448 with 
an average weekly sales of $1,344.  In 2017, $25,761 was generated in vendor sales and in 2016, $21,000 was 
generated in vendor sales.    
 
Vendor fees were set at $8 per week x 20 weeks = $160 seasonal rate for full-time vendors.  Part-time vendors 
paid $10 per week.  Total vendor fees generated for the 2018 season was $1,819.  $1,280 of that total came 
from full-time vendors and $539 was generated from part-time vendor fees.    Vendors hosted a weekly 50/50 
draw beginning in August and generated $456.  In addition, vendors donated items for a "winter supply gift 
basket" and generated a total of $575.  Total Farmers' Market revenue was $2,850. 
 
Total CŀǊƳŜǊǎΩ aarket expenses were $1,801 which included Farmers' Market of N.S. fee ($500), music ($75 
per week x 16 weeks = $1,200) and other miscellaneous expenses $101).  Insurance costs totalled $600.  At 
Year End, the North Mountain CŀǊƳŜǊǎΩ Market has a residual balance of $449 on the books which will remain 
for the use of the CŀǊƳŜǊǎΩ Market in the 2019 season. 
 
The BBQ fundraising endeavour was a huge success!  Total revenue generated for the weekly BBQ was $2,587 
and expenses incurred totalled $1,210 leaving a balance of $1,377.  Thank you volunteers Leah Livingstone, 
Timothy Greenwood, Debbie Greenwood, Doug Kemp and Frank for volunteering each Saturday to help with 
the BBQ.      
 
Over the season, several workshops and children's activity events were held.  Participants could paint pictures, 
weave baskets, make bracelets, felt miniature dolls, hook rugs and so on.  Five or six children's games events 
were held.  We would like to thank all the wonderful workshop organizers who donated their time and 
supplies.  The participants really enjoyed them and hopefully, by doing so, will one day follow in their 
footsteps and carry on the craft.  A great big Thank You also to Jessica Rogers Bearden for organizing all of the 
children's activities over the season.  They were all a huge success! 
 
The market had a great line up of musicians almost every week this past season.  We plan on having music at 
the market next season each week as well as it really adds to the festivities.  A great job done by all musicians 
who came to play for us! 
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North Mountain United Tapestry Music and Events Committee Report -- 2018 Season 

Prepared by:  Kate Adams ï Executive Committee Volunteer 

North Mountain United Tapestry developed a strategic framework in January 2014. In that strategy, our 
concert series became a way to nurture some of our identified priorities. Since then, our music evenings have 
created and nurtured positive relationships within our community, give opportunity for our community to 
enjoy both local musicians and higher profile musicians and provide vital financial support to our society. 

Some performers give 100% of the donations received at the door to the Society and others take a much 
smaller percentage of the door revenue than they would usually receive for other public performances. 

All of our performances are Ψfree willΩ allowing everyone equal opportunity to enjoy our concerts. In 2016 we 
adopted a policy of suggesting a minimum donation of $10. 

In 2018 I enjoyed organizing four concerts, one in each month of our summer season.  As always it took a 
village to bring these concerts to our community. Thank you for the generosity of all these folks. 

The Burlington Community Club generously lent us their sound system for each show. Brian Adams and Don 
Osburn lent their ears and expertise to engineering the sound for our Kitchen Party Concerts plus Laura Smith. 
THANK YOU. 

We also provided accommodations for two of the performers.  A big thank you to Mary McIsaac & John 
Faulkner and Shelley & Frank Racz for agreeing to host Laura Smith and Kim Dunn.The Coffee Shop was staffed 
each month by the volunteer team extraordinaire Debbie Greenwood and Shelley Racz. Beautiful flower 
arrangements were created and donated by the talented sister team of Elizabeth Best and Charlotte Dexter. 
The Kitchen Party poster was designed by Laura MacDonald of Deep Hollow Print. The music series brought 
about $2,500 after expenses (exact total can be found in the financial report) and the Coffee Shop sales were 
$650. 

I am so grateful to our performers and volunteers for donating their time and talents. It truly does take a 
village. 

Kate Adams  
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North Mountain United Tapestry History Committee Report -- 2018 Season 

Prepared by:  Pat Kemp ï Executive Committee Volunteer 

The highlight of the 2018 season for Tapestry's History Committee was the opening reception on Sunday 
afternoon, August 19 of the exhibit ΨThe Stories Our Houses Tell.Ω  An enthusiastic crowd was on hand to enjoy 
afternoon tea & sweets while Leah Livingstone played the piano. Following a warm welcome to the audience, 
the research team spoke regarding the background and details of the project. 
 
This volunteer research project was a collaboration between Chipman Brook resident Garnet Misner 
and committee chair Pat Kemp with special acknowledgement extended to committee volunteer Kate Adams 
for her many valuable contributions to the physical display. 
 
The history corner exhibit featured a series of posters containing pictures of each of the 24 featured buildings, 
detailed ownership history and brief personal glimpses into the people who lived & worked 
in Harbourville's built heritage of the nineteenth century which included houses, stores & hotels.  Most of 
these structures are still standing today. The poster display was enhanced by the addition of several 
historic artifacts. 
 
On exhibit in the vestibule at the same time was a collection of pictures of the village of Harbourville dated 
from the mid 1800's up to the present day entitled ΨLooking Back- Harbourville Over the YearsΦΩ Berwick 
resident Bob Federrer provided enhancement of several of these historic images for the display. 
                                                                                                                           
Both of these exhibits were dismantled at the close of Tapestry's 2018 season for safe keeping and will be 
reassembled in Spring 2019 along with the inclusion of further research into additional community-built 
heritage. 
 
Off-site expenses for this exhibit were facilitated by funds received through a group Canada 150 grant 
proposal in partnership with the Kings-Hants Heritage connection. 
 
Pat Kemp 
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North Mountain United Tapestry Fibre Arts Committee Report -- 2018 Season 

Prepared by:  Donna Vernest ï Executive Committee Volunteer 

An interactive weaving display was set up on the Fanny Leclerc loom located in the weaving corner. 
 
Woollen yarns and cotton yarns decorated the shelf on the west wall. 
 
Two old walking wheels were hung on the north wall and used both for their decorative effect and to display 
woven items.  
 
A long woollen warp was put on the loom and visitors to Tapestry were invited to throw a few shuttles if I was 
working on the loom. The children really liked this. A few folks took advantage of the opportunity to weave a 
piece for themselves, and at the end of the season I separated their pieces from the warp, washed them and 
presented them to their owners. 
 
Mostly children had small pieces. There was a lot of interest in watching the weaving process and I had many 
good, informative conversations with visitors to the church. 
 

Donna Vernest 
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